Minutes
Iowa State Association of Counties
Board of Directors Meeting and Annual Retreat
Hotel Winneshiek, 104 East Water Street, Decorah, Iowa

Phone 563.382.4164
Present: Wayne Walter, Darin Raymond, Harlan Hansen, Melvyn Houser, Deb McWhirter, Peggy Rice, Sarah Kaufman, Dave Morlan, Jon McNamee, Wayne Chizek, Kathryn Babcock, Richard Crouch, Grant Veeder, Linda Langston, Lu Barron
Absent: Dan Cohen, Jim George, Joan McCalmant, Mike Balmer, Bret VandeLune, Marge Pitts
Guest: Bill Menner, United States Department of Agriculture


Staff: Bill Peterson, Rachel Bicego, Stacy Horner, Linda Hinton, Kristi Harshbarger, Robin Harlow
Thursday, September 13, 2012

ISAC President Wayne Walter called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm and led the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Approval of Minutes

The ISAC Board of Directors meeting minutes from June 28, 2012 were reviewed. 

Grant Veeder moved approval of the minutes as written, Linda Langston seconded and themotion passed unanimously. 

The ETC Board of Directors meeting minutes from June 28, 2012 were reviewed for informational purposes.

Management and Financial Reports

Bill Peterson reported that the auditors have finished all in-house work. The board will be presented with the results at the October meeting. 

Bill reviewed the year-end financial statement and compared it to the FY 2012 budget. Although ISAC collected 93% of budgeted income, only 91% was expended. He highlighted areas of the budget that exceeded expectation and areas that were low.

Melvyn Houser moved acceptance of the financial report as of June 30, 2012, Darin Raymond seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Bill gave an overview of the financials as of August 31, 2012. 

Stacy Horner reported that the 8th Annual ISAC Scholarship Golf Fundraiser netted around $24,000 thanks to a great turnout, sponsorships, and an abundance of raffle donation made by treasurers around the state. Possible changes for next year’s event will be discussed at the October board meeting. 

Kristi Harshbarger gave an update on ISAC vs. IDR. 

Robin Harlow gave an update on CSN, CCMS and ETC. All ISAC staff members completed HIPAA training in July. Sam Watson, ISAC Information Technology Specialist, will be relocating and leaving ISAC sometime in the near future. He will be very difficult to replace. Robin continued by notifying the Board that the CRIS 28E termination letter will need to be approved at the October meeting and that letters will go out to counties after the fall school. The CCMS module implementation is going well and should be completed by the end of October.

Selection of Exhibitor Learning Center Programs

Rachel Bicego reviewed the eight proposals that were submitted by companies wishing to present during the fall school as part of the Exhibitor Learning Center (ELC). As required, all companies that submitted entries are 2012 ISAC Preferred Vendors and fall school exhibitors. The following companies were selected by the Board as ELC presenters: ACES; Asphalt Zipper, Inc.; The Schneider Corporation; and U.S. Communities. 

ISAC Fall School of Instruction Options Discussion

Stacy Horner gave three options for the dates and location of the 2015 ISAC Fall School of Instruction: November 11-13 (November 11 is Veterans Day) in Des Moines; November 18-20 in Coralville; and November 18-20 in Cedar Rapids. These are the only three available options due to availability and the way in which the calendar lies. 

Stacy also suggested that the 2016 Fall School of Instruction be held at the Veterans Memorial Community Choice Credit Union Convention Center in Des Moines from November 30 to December 2. Beyond 2016 it was suggested that the Board look at completely moving the conference to a different month earlier in the fall because of conflicts in November. The board had ample discussion about all of the dates and locations. 

Staff was dismissed for the Executive Director’s evaluation session. 

The board recessed at 4:45 pm. 
Friday, September 14, 2012
President Walter reconvened the Board at 8:30 am. 

Mental Health Redesign

Linda Hinton led a discussion about the changes in county operations that are required by the recent legislation regarding mental health redesign and the potential impact on ISAC programs, operations, funding and staffing. The Board also discussed the possible resources that will be needed to provide technical assistance to counties. CCMS will likely be retained as it is currently, but there may be minimal changes to the structure, and therefore, the fee structure.

Robin Harlow discussed that changes to the individual county ETC 28Es will likely be needed. There are a lot of questions being discussed regarding CSN’s ownership and how the changes will affect the system. However, the system will still be needed. 

Kristi Harshbarger discussed that much technical work will be needed to meet the requirements of the law and that she will be available for assistance. During the process, the creation of new regional 28Es will be most of ISAC’s involvement. 

Bill Menner, Iowa Rural Development State Director, USDA, was introduced and addressed the board. 

2015 and Beyond Conference Plans Continued

Stacy reported that following the research of all possible dates, the three original options remained for the Board’s decision. 

Peggy Rice moved approval of holding the 2015 ISAC Fall School of Instruction at the Coralville Marriott Hotel and Conference Center from November 18-20, and Harlan seconded for discussion purposes. 

The Board discussed that getting the hotel rates and services charges decreased will be very important.

Grant Veeder moved to amend the motion to hold the 2015 ISAC Fall School of Instruction from November 18-20 at either the Coralville Marriott Hotel and Conference Center or the Cedar Rapids Convention Center, Lu Barron seconded. 

The Board came to the consensus that the decision would be made in October based on the most advantageous offer. 

The amendment passed unanimously. 

The motion made by Peggy Rice passed unanimously as amended. 

Wayne Chizek moved approval of holding the 2016 ISAC Fall School of Instruction November 30 through December 2 at Veterans Memorial Community Choice Credit Union Convention Center in Des Moines, Sarah Kaufman seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

The board asked to have three fall school dates explored starting in 2017 and spanning five years beyond for consideration at the October meeting. The importance of getting dates and locations set for the future was emphasized both for consistency for members and to keep registration and hotel rates as low as possible. 

2012 ISAC Golden Eagle

On behalf of the ISAC Golden Eagle Committee, Darin Raymond recommended that J. Patrick “Pat” White, Former Johnson County Attorney and ISAC Past President, be honored as the 2012 ISAC Golden Eagle. Pat met and exceeded the standards of an ISAC Golden Eagle. 

Linda Langston moved approval of the ISAC Golden Eagle Committee’s recommendation, Wayne Chizek seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Update on Sustainability of County Government Project

Bill Peterson led a discussion about an ISAC-funded grant program to encourage counties to participate in strategic planning and goal setting. The Board had ample discussion about what ISAC’s role should be in various county government restructuring efforts and came to the conclusion that a program involving incentive from ISAC was a great idea. The Board agreed that the application process should not be cumbersome, and that Jeff Schott from the University of Iowa, is a great option to lead counties but not a requirement.

Lu Barron moved approval of the concept as discussed and asked that details be brought back to the Board in the future to finalize, Darin Raymond seconded and the motion passed unanimously. 

Introduction of ISAC Website Redesign Project

Rachel Bicego reported on the ISAC website redesign project. A project background, goals and timeline were given to the board and discussed. The project will need significant financial investment which will be included in the FY 2014 budget. 

Reports and Inquiries from the Board

The Board came to the consensus that going paperless is a good option. 

The board materials included a resignation letter from Jon McNamee, Black Hawk County Environmental Management, effective following the October meeting.

Board members shared issues, concerns, ideas and achievements. 

President Walter adjourned the meeting at 12:00 pm. 
